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(57) ABSTRACT 

A method for exchanging information betWeen providers 
and users of products and services in Which an information 
management system is established that is computer based 
and has information processing and storage capabilities. The 
system also has electronic communication connections that 
permit buyers and sellers to electronically connect With the 
information management system for information exchange. 
Limited electronic access to the information management 
system is granted to approved sellers of products and 
services. After approval, each such seller is enabled to 
access inventory information of that seller for amendment 
purposes. Similarly, limited electronic access to the infor 
mation management system is granted to approved buyers of 
products and services and are provided a searching capabil 
ity to search a compilation of a plurality of seller’s inventory 
information using criteria speci?ed by that approved buyer. 
Last, a buyer’s listing of products and services is compiled 
from the compilation of the seller’s inventory information 
for that buyer based on that buyer’s search criteria and in 
Which duplicate inventory items are removed therefrom. 
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AUTOMATED AND INDEPENDENTLY 
ACCESSIBLE INVENTORY INFORMATION 

EXCHANGE SYSTEM 

RELATED PATENT APPLICATIONS 

[0001] This patent application is a continuation of US. 
patent application Ser. No. 09/227,723 ?led Jan. 8, 1999 
entitled AUTOMATED AND INDEPENDENTLY ACCES 
SIBLE INVENTORY INFORMATION EXCHANGE SYS 
TEM Which is a continuation of application Ser. No. 
08/864314 ?led May 27, 1997 also entitled AUTOMATED 
AND INDEPENDENTLY ACCESSIBLE INVENTORY 
INFORMATION EXCHANGE SYSTEM Which is a con 
tinuation of International Patent Application No. PCT/US97/ 
08750 ?led May 27, 1997, published under International 
Publication No. WO 97/44749 on Nov. 27, 1997 entitled 
AUTOMATED AND INDEPENDENTLY ACCESSIBLE 
INVENTORY INFORMATION EXCHANGE SYSTEM 
Which claims the bene?t of US. Provisional Application No. 
60/018,293 ?led May 24, 1996 and also entitled AUTO 
MATED AND INDEPENDENTLY ACCESSIBLE INVEN 
TORY INFORMATION EXCHANGE SYSTEM now US. 
Patent No. 5,940,807; each of said applications in their 
entirety are hereby eXpressly incorporated by reference into 
the present application. 

DESCRIPTION 

[0002] 1 .TECHNICAL FIELD 

[0003] This invention relates generally to apparatus and 
method for matching buyers and sellers of products and 
services. More particularly, it pertains to automated, and 
usually computeriZed methods and systems for creating a 
depository for sellers to indicate inventory availability and a 
source for buyers to access to revieW those seller’s inven 
tories for purchase purposes. Optionally, the system may be 
used by a single entity to manage assets Where multiple users 
require the ability to independently access the management 
system, often times from remote and varying locations. 

[0004] 2. Background Art 

[0005] The cornerstone of a free trade system is the ability 
of merchants to make the availability of their products and 
services knoWn to potential purchasers. The concept of 
trading betWeen sellers and buyers is Well knoWn and 
transactions betWeen the tWo originally occurred in face-to 
face meetings. Subsequently, as markets became more 
sophisticated, buyers and sellers turned to Written documen 
tation for both placing orders and ?lling orders. Of late, 
hoWever, the advent of electronic transactional capabilities 
has made it exceedingly advantageous for businesses to 
automate many of their methods of doing business. Among 
those methods and processes is the activity of merchandising 
goods and services. A common goal in these automations is 
to increase accuracy, While at the same time reduce costs and 
time-frames betWeen the initiation of a purchase and its 
completion. 
[0006] A fundamental need of sellers of merchandise and 
providers of services is an effective means for communicat 
ing inventory availabilities to potential buyers. As evidenced 
by the thriving, advertiZing industry, effective and persua 
sive means for communicating information to buyers is a 
paramount concern for providers. The advent of broadcast 
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media provided a revolutionary step and improvement in the 
ability to disseminate information to purchasers. Broadcast 
communications, hoWever, are unidirectional in that sellers 
are able to disseminate information to potential buyers, but 
those buyers Who receive the information are not able to 
react in a direct manner and “broadcast” a response. Though 
radio and television has made it easier for a seller to 
distribute product and service information to a broader 
audience than traditional print media, it has not provided a 
highly effective means for selecting the receivers of the 
information, nor does it provide a closed environment Within 
Which the parties may revieW the needs and abilities of the 
other. 

[0007] Because of the broadcast media’s ability to dis 
seminate information in a rather scattered manner to parties 
Who may or may not have a need for the advertised product 
or service, consumers are regularly bombarded With infor 
mation from sellers that is of no interest, and in many cases 
serves only to irritate. As a result, a majority of the resources 
expended on broadcast advertising are Wasted on the distri 
bution of information that is never likely to achieve a sale. 

[0008] As opposed to advertising to consumers, marketing 
betWeen businesses is often more successful at affecting a 
sale. The reason for this is that more focused communication 
is possible When a supplier knoWs With some degree of 
certainty Who its potential customers are. In that case, 
information may be provided to those Who are at least likely 
to purchase goods and services of the seller. Some sellers 
choose systems in Which information about their merchan 
dise is made available to potential purchasers, but it is the 
purchaser that originates a transaction by accessing the 
information and initiating a purchase. In this type of system, 
there is almost a 100% percent certainty that the potential 
purchaser at least has a need for the product, and because 
they are actively seeking to revieW available products and 
services that Will meet their needs, they are also likely to 
affect and complete a purchase. The problem of such a 
system is providing an environment Within Which the pro 
viders information is conveniently deposited and held until 
selectively accessed by interested buyers. In a more tradi 
tional format, catalogs of merchandise available from a 
provider have been printed and Which may in turn be 
requested by buyers interested in those types of products. 
Without some advertising of the availability of these cata 
logs, hoWever, it is unlikely that many purchasers Will either 
knoW about the catalog’s availability, or hoW to order and 
receive one. 

[0009] The catalog concept has been automated in US. 
Pat. No. 5,053,956 that discloses an interactive system for 
retail transactions. In use, a purchaser may access a com 
puter system and select information about a particular prod 
uct that is then displayed on a video screen, together With 
certain data and speci?cation about the product. In this 
invention, a transaction may be affected and a purchase 
made through the displaying computer system. 

[0010] A related system is disclosed in US. Pat. No. 
5,402,336 that discloses a system and method for allocating 
resources of a retailer among multiple Wholesalers. This 
system provides a means by Which information may be 
provided about a plurality of Wholesalers and their inven 
tories and purchases made by retailers based on those 
retailers’ collective needs. 
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[0011] In each of the described patented systems, the 
purchaser has the ability to access information in an auto 
mated environment and revieW merchandise information. 
Orders may even be placed on these systems once the 
purchaser has made an appropriate selection. In each situ 
ation, hoWever, the merchandise provider has no interactive 
capabilities for accessing the systems. Instead, the sellers are 
dependant upon information about their products and ser 
vices being entered and made available by the system 
administrator. 

[0012] An alternative system for exchanging information 
has been described in U. S. Patent No. 4,799,156 that 
discloses an interactive market management system. 
Therein, a system is described for interactive on-line elec 
tronic communications and processing of business transac 
tions betWeen a plurality of different types of independent 
users including at least a plurality of sellers and a plurality 
of buyers, as Well as ?nancial institutions and freight service 
providers. The concept is to provide each member partici 
pating in a transaction simultaneous on-line communication 
With the other members. The environment for the commu 
nication is a computer system, but the interaction is akin to 
a conference call or “chat line” Wherein each member 
communicates With the others and is ultimately able to make 
commitments for their contributions to the transaction on the 
system. While certain bene?ts may be achieved by such an 
interactive system, there are many times When all parties are 
not available at the same time to interact With one another. 
As a result, utiliZation of a system of this nature Will be 
limited to those times at Which all parties are simultaneously 
available to correspond With each other. The ability to fully 
utiliZe a system of this nature is obviously hindered by this 
requirement that all parties be available at the same time. 
Furthermore, it has the limitation of being able to be utiliZed 
for only a single transaction at any one time. That is, 
multiple purchasers cannot converse With the seller about 
separate and different transactions at the same time. 

[0013] In revieWing the above needs of purchasers and 
sellers, as Well as the knoWn systems that are presently 
available for their transactions, the need for an improved 
means for exchanging product and service information 
betWeen parties has been recogniZed and resolved through 
the use of the present invention. 

DISCLOSURE OF THE INVENTION 

[0014] The present invention in its several disclosed 
embodiments alleviates the draWbacks described above With 
respect to conventionally designed methods and incorpo 
rates several additionally bene?cial features. 

[0015] This invention includes features and/or compo 
nents that have been invented and selected for their indi 
vidual and combined bene?ts and superior performance as 
an automated and independently accessible inventory infor 
mation exchange system. The system includes multiple 
aspects that individually and collectively provide neW and 
novel features in and of themselves. Each of the individual 
components or processes, hoWever, Work in association 
With, and are optimally mated to the others. Together, they 
yield an overall information management system that has 
superior collective effectiveness in providing an automated 
and independently accessible inventory information 
exchange system. 
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[0016] Referring noW to speci?c embodiments of the 
information management system of the automated and inde 
pendently accessible inventory information exchange sys 
tem of the present invention, additional bene?ts and advan 
tageous features Will be appreciated. The folloWing optional 
and alternative embodiments of the present invention are 
provided as exempli?cations to aid in the understanding of 
the invention, but are not to be considered necessarily 
limitations on the scope of protection claimed herein regard 
ing the method for controlling the collection, processing and 
dissemination of information by a host regarding product 
and service availability. 

[0017] In these regards, the method includes the steps of 
establishing a host operated information management sys 
tem Wherein the information management system is a com 
puter having information processing and storage capabili 
ties. The host also has electronic communication 
connections such as modems that permit third parties to 
electronically connect With the information management 
system for exchanging information thereWith. Host 
approved sellers of products and services are granted limited 
electronic access to the information management system so 
that each approved seller then has a self-initiated capability 
to exclusively access that seller’s inventory information that 
is maintained on the information management system for 
adding, amending and deleting portions of the seller’s inven 
tory information. The seller’s inventory information is ana 
lyZed and assimilated into a buyers listing of products and 
services available through the information management sys 
tem to potential buyers. Host approved buyers of products 
and services are granted limited electronic access to the 
information management system so that each approved 
buyer has a self-initiatable capability to access the buyers 
listing for revieWing products and services of interest to that 
buyer. Within the information management system, the 
capability is provided for a purchase transaction to be 
initiated by an approved buyer Who electronically designates 
a product or service of interest for purchase from the buyers 
listing. 

[0018] In one embodiment, a seller is assessed a service 
charge determined by the amount of inventory information 
stored on the seller’s behalf in the host information man 
agement system. In another embodiment, the seller is 
assessed a transactional service charge, the amount of that 
service charge being determined by the sale price of the item 
sold in a sale transaction completed on the host information 
management system. In yet another embodiment, the seller 
is assessed a uniform transactional service charge per sale 
transaction completed on the host information management 
system. 

[0019] Each approved buyer’s capability to access the 
buyers listing for revieWing products further comprises the 
capability to ?lter the buyers listing so that only products or 
services meeting that buyer’s speci?ed criteria are listed for 
revieW. To aid in assuring that buyers may select only 
available products and services, the host system may alter 
the status of a selected item upon its designation by a buyer 
for purchase so that the item is subsequently removed from 
display on the buyers listing. Alternatively, the selected item 
designated by a buyer for purchase may be blocked from 
future selection by that or other buyers until the item’s 
previous “available” status is restored. 
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[0020] Each seller and each buyer is issued a unique 
identi?er utilized by the host information management sys 
tem to identify each upon their log in into the host infor 
mation management system. This log in identi?er, such as a 
company identi?cation number and/or passWord Will be 
recognized and recorded by the host information manage 
ment system for usage tracking, billing, and other purposes. 

[0021] In a preferred embodiment, the host operated infor 
mation management system is interfaced to the sellers and 
the buyers as a site accessible through the Internet. Easy 
access is provided to the host Internet site to the sellers and 
buyers, each of Whom may access the host site upon their 
oWn initiative remotely through an Internet access provider 
of their choice. Because this preferred embodiment operates 
Within the frameWork of the Internet, the system is substan 
tially continuously available to a plurality of sellers and a 
plurality of buyers, except during very brief times during 
Which system maintenance is performed. 

[0022] The host information management system operates 
in a database format in Which information pertaining to a 
particular product or service item is maintained as one of a 
plurality of records of the database and the buyers listing is 
produced through a report that surveys the plurality of 
records and compiles the buyers listing from selected infor 
mation contained Within those records. When input, each 
record is assigned a unique identi?er for tracking and 
processing purposes. Since each record usually re?ects a 
discrete item of product or a particular service, the record 
identi?er, such as an identi?cation number, also serves to 
identify individual products or services among the possibly 
many that are maintained not only by a particular seller, but 
also among the several sellers’ inventories. 

[0023] Each record is formatted to a base template that has 
a plurality of ?elds Wherein each ?eld is intended to contain 
a speci?c type of information about the product or service 
item of that record. Because each seller is identi?ed upon log 
in into the host system, a customiZed template may be 
created for each seller Wherein each ?eld that is likely to 
contain the same information for each product or service 
record of that seller is partially pre-completed to facilitate 
the entry of product and service information into the host 
information management system by the seller. Therefore, 
instead of displaying a generic template to a seller When his 
or her inventories are being manipulated to add, change or 
delete items, their customiZed template may be displayed for 
making the manipulation process go more quickly and With 
less effort. 

[0024] This same or abbreviated version of the template 
may be displayed to a buyer upon log in. That buyer may 
then complete chosen ?elds With information to be used in 
a matching process With like ?elds in the sellers’ inventory 
records for ?ltering product and service information to be 
listed on the buyers listing to that information Which meets 
the buyer’s speci?ed ?lter criteria. As an option to the buyer, 
the buyer’s ?ltered product and service information to be 
listed on the buyers listing may be further condensed so that 
multiple items of like or similar products and services 
meeting certain host or buyer speci?ed criteria are reduced 
to single entries on that buyer’s listing for brevity and 
simpli?cation purposes to the revieWing buyer. 

[0025] Among those bene?ts and improvements that have 
been disclosed, other objects and advantages of this inven 
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tion Will become apparent from the folloWing description 
taken in conjunction With the accompanying draWings. The 
draWings constitute a part of this speci?cation and include 
exemplary embodiments of the present invention and illus 
trate various objects and features thereof. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0026] The invention Will noW be described in greater 
detail in the folloWing Way of example only and With 
reference to the attached draWings, in Which: 

[0027] FIG. 1 is a schematic representation of the inven 
tory information exchange system. 

[0028] FIG. 2 is a ?oWcharted representation of the 
method of utiliZing the automated and independently acces 
sible inventory information exchange system of the present 
invention as employed by a plurality of buyers and sellers in 
an Internet environment. 

[0029] FIG. 3 is a ?oWcharted representation of the 
method of utiliZing the automated and independently acces 
sible inventory information exchange system of the present 
invention as employed by an entity for asset management 
purposes Wherein a plurality of users access the system via 
the Internet. 

MODE(S) FOR CARRYING OUT THE 
INVENTION: 

[0030] As required, detailed embodiments of the present 
invention are disclosed herein; hoWever, it is to be under 
stood that the disclosed embodiments are merely exemplary 
of the invention that may be embodied in various and 
alternative forms. The ?gures are not necessarily to scale, 
some features may be exaggerated to shoW details of par 
ticular components. Therefore, speci?c structural and func 
tional details disclosed herein are not to be interpreted as 
limiting, but merely as a basis for the claims and as a 
representative basis for teaching one skilled in the art to 
variously employ the present invention. 

[0031] Certain terminology Will be used in the folloWing 
description for convenience and reference only and not for 
purposes of limitation. For purposes of this invention, a 
person of ordinary skill in the art is considered to be one 
versed in the utiliZation of personal computers, programs 
employed on personal computers, and accessing and utiliZ 
ing the netWork commonly referred to as the Internet or 
World Wide Webb. 

[0032] The present invention provides a means by Which 
product and service information may be made available to 
select buyers or users and as illustrated in FIGS. 1-3. The 
basic concept of the present invention is to provide a data 
base to Which sellers and buyers have limited, but indepen 
dent access for exchanging sales information. Each seller 
has the ability to access information about his or her oWn 
inventory on the system. It is contemplated that multiple 
sellers Will have inventory information on the system in 
“areas” that contain their information alone. Each of those 
several sellers Will only have access to their oWn inventory 
information, and not the information of the other sellers. 

[0033] From each of those sellers’ areas, information Will 
be retrieved, processed and manipulated into a buyer’s 
display to Which a plurality of buyers have access for 
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reviewing up-to-date information about the several sellers’ 
merchandise and/or services. In this embodiment of the 
system, there is no direct nor simultaneous communication 
betWeen the sellers and buyers. Instead, the system is 
effectively divided into a sellers’ domain and a buyers’ 
domain that are interfaced by an administrative operating 
system. The operating system may be used as a ?lter of the 
several sellers’ inventories for compiling a listing of total 
available merchandise for the member purchasers. Option 
ally, direct communication may be facilitated betWeen a 
buyer and seller by accommodating the delivery of messages 
or if both are simultaneously logged into the system, each 
may be electronically interconnected. For obvious reasons, 
this type of direct communication Will not be made available 
to users in all situations, thereby preserving the host’s 
control over the exchanges enjoyed by the subscribing users 
on the information management system. 

[0034] In one embodiment of the invention, purchasers 
may place an order With the host or administrator of the 
system Who later conveys the information to an appropriate 
seller. Alternatively, the purchaser may place an order 
directly With a speci?c seller based on either product criteria 
or seller’s identi?cation, if that is made available. In any 
event, both sellers and purchasers may access their sides of 
the system at any time; sellers may manipulate and change 
their inventory information and buyers may revieW an 
updated product listing that is maintained and updated on a 
substantially continuous basis. 

[0035] It is contemplated that the present invention may be 
maintained Within any one of several available environments 
that alloWs limited user accessibility as Well as processing 
capabilities for manipulating the information to be 
exchanged. Because of the compiling and assimilating fea 
tures required of the administrative system, it is incumbent 
that the hosting system be computeriZed and that the sellers 
and buyers have a means by Which they can independently 
gain access on their oWn initiative. A dedicated computer 
base or system having dial-up and on-line capabilities Would 
satisfy these requirements, as Would the more elaborate, but 
exceedingly popular Internet. Within each of these comput 
eriZed systems, it is possible to partition off special areas for 
each sellers inventory information, and to Which a particular 
seller has exclusive access. 

[0036] The information provided Within each seller’s 
inventory area is formatted and input in such a Way that the 
administrative portion of the system can retrieve that infor 
mation and analyZe and compile it With information about 
the inventories of other sellers. The information from the 
several sellers’ areas is either continuously monitored or 
intermittently examined on a regular, but frequent basis to 
extract relevant changes about the several available inven 
tories. The WithdraWn information is then compiled to 
present a uniform product listing that may include a listing 
of each product of each seller, or alternatively the listing 
may be ?ltered to shoW a uni?ed listing of products Wherein 
each product has a single entry regardless of the number of 
sellers having that particular product for sale. This listing is 
typically not directly accessible by the sellers. In at least one 
embodiment, a seller Will have to also be authoriZed as a 
buyer to gain access to the compiled listing. 

[0037] On the opposite side of the administrative system 
from the sellers’ domain is the merchandise display domain 
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for subscribing buyers desiring to revieW the information 
compiled from the several sellers’ data bases. In at least one 
embodiment, the buyer Will be able to communicate With the 
host and specify criteria for the display listing that Will limit 
the displayed listing to only those products and/or services 
of immediate interest. In this Way a greater array of products 
may be maintained on any given system Without causing 
confusion or becoming burdensome since the buyers can 
?lter What is displayed at any one time on their oWn. 

[0038] The buyers Will typically vieW the administrator of 
the system as a sole provider of the listed products and 
services, and not a representative of the plurality of sellers. 
In this Way, the host acts as a clearing house through Which 
information is collected from sellers and then displayed for 
buyers Who can then place orders through the system. The 
administrator may then order appropriate product and ser 
vice corresponding to the buyers’ requirements. In an alter 
native embodiment, it is anticipated that the buyers may 
place orders directly With the sellers and that the host 
receives a commission or fee for providing the information 
exchange service. 

[0039] The system and process of the present invention 
may be differentiated from others presently knoWn by its 
ability to serve as an administrator or host that coordinates 
betWeen a sellers’ domain and a buyers’ domain With the 
interface therebetWeen being a site having an analyZed 
display of products and services available upon the system. 
By having the intermediary administrator, the necessity of 
providing interactive and simultaneous communication 
betWeen the buyer and seller is eliminated. It does, hoWever, 
provide continuous access to the system for both buyers and 
sellers. The system permits the buyer to order product and 
service through the administrator at any time, just as it 
permits sellers to access and amend their inventory infor 
mation. Among the bene?ts of this system is that neither 
party on either side of the administrator need be logged into 
the system at the same time. This bene?ts all users in that the 
schedule of each may be accommodated and business can be 
transacted across multiple time Zones from any point across 
the globe having connective capabilities. It further bene?ts 
the sellers in that exposure is provided to customers Who 
have a de?ned need for the sellers’ products and Who are 
seeking at least information of the nature maintained on the 
system. From the buyers perspective, the exchange system 
eliminates the need to solicit information from multiple 
providers and permits them to revieW analyZed and orga 
niZed information about relevant products of interest. 

[0040] It is anticipated that this system may be provided 
on any electronic medium capable of providing a means for 
limiting access to a plurality of authoriZed users. It is 
contemplated that an appropriate host system may be a 
dedicated computer having dial-up and on-line capabilities, 
as Well as computational capabilities. In a preferred embodi 
ment, hoWever, the system is administered in an Internet 
environment Wherein a host site serves as the administrator 
and both buyers and sellers are permitted access to the site 
based on authoriZed access codes. Information for transact 
ing actual purchases may be exchanged outside of this 
system in a more traditional manner of placing an order by 
either telephone, telecopy, or mail service from the sellers to 
the administrator. It is anticipated, hoWever, that the host site 
Will accommodate direct orders on-line by the purchaser. 
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[0041] From a hardware standpoint, it is Well known in the 
art today to provide personal computer (PC) access to either 
a dial-up system or a Web site by multiple users either 
simultaneously or at different times. Therefore, the users of 
the present invention are required only to have computing 
capabilities on site that permit electronic access to the host 
administrator at the initiative of that user. The host, either a 
dedicated computer system, Webb site or other hosting 
environment Will be “open” at all times and available to 
receive log-ins from a plurality of users, be they buyers 
and/or sellers, at different times, or simultaneously. In either 
of the systems appropriate for creating such an environment, 
the users Will be able to effectively leave messages that are 
to be communicated either directly or indirectly to the users 
on the opposite side of the host for affecting a commercial 
transaction. The administrator of the product listing Will 
have capabilities for revieWing and analyZing the sellers’ 
information utiliZing an information processor 11 such as a 
computer’s CPU on a continuous basis so that the listing is 
alWays up-to-date, or at sufficiently frequent intervals that 
the likelihood of a buyer purchasing a product based on 
speci?cations that have been changed since the last update 
is minimiZed. 

[0042] Asubstantially identical information exchange sys 
tem as described herein above may be utiliZed by a single 
entity for the purpose of managing certain asset and service 
availabilities Within a particular organiZation or “domain”. A 
system used by such an organiZation may be run on an 
identical platform to that described herein above, or there 
may be greater leniencies betWeen the divisions for What has 
previously been described as sellers and buyers domains. 

[0043] As an example, an asset manager responsible for 
tracking and inventorying a company’s assets Will be simi 
larly positioned to a seller. That assets manager may Wish to 
have information about its inventories displayed to others 
Within the organiZation, but to also prevent them from 
making unauthoriZed changes to the item inventories. Alter 
natively, the system of controls may be more relaxed 
Wherein those Who survey the inventories from a position 
similar to a buyer may be provided the ability to manipulate 
inventory entries based on that revieWing user’s needs and 
actions taken relative to listed items. The basic frameWork of 
the information exchange system, hoWever, need not vary 
greatly from the buyers and sellers format. 

EXAMPLE OF A 
MULTI-SELLER/MULTI-BUYER UTILIZATION 

[0044] An example of an information exchange system 05 
according to the present invention intended to be utiliZed by 
a plurality of sellers 21a, 22a and buyers 41a, 42a may be 
seen through the folloWing example of a domain Within 
Which oil ?eld products and services are exchangeable. 
Initially, a host information management system 10 is estab 
lished Within a computer system that manages and processes 
all the information entered and stored Within the system, and 
controls the access granted to both buyers and sellers. 

[0045] It is anticipated that a database format and frame 
Work Well knoWn Within the computer industries Will be 
utiliZed as the present invention’s primary platform or driver 
for the system. As With all databases, each domain Will be 
customiZed to the needs and requirements of the buyers and 
sellers expected to utiliZe the same. 
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[0046] Once the system for managing the information is 
established, access must be facilitated to both sellers and 
buyers. As previously described, the host and manager of 
this system Will normally Want only those entities Who are 
approved subscribers to have access. Therefore, an initial 
step of both sellers and buyers is to solicit authoriZation for 
admission into the system from the host administrator or 
access approvers 12, 15. In an Internet environment, this 
authoriZation Will be sought electronically by accessing the 
Website or access gates 13, 16 that act as an interface 

betWeen the information management system and the out 
side World. After a buyer or seller is approved for access, 
they Will be issued an identi?er such as an identi?cation 
number or name for use When seeking access to the man 

agement system through the Website. As a further security 
measure and as is common to many access-upon-request 

systems, a complimentary passWord Will also be issued that 
doubly insures that those parties accessing the information 
exchange system have been previously authoriZed by the 
host. 

[0047] After a seller has been initially approved for access, 
he or she Will communicate basic information that is com 
mon to the products and services he or she expects to be 
listed in the system. Based upon the nature of the domain 20 
or forum to Which that seller is granted access, a template 
record Will be created by the administrator to be used When 
the seller’s itemiZed inventory information 26, 27, 28, 29 is 
entered into the system. This “standard” information for a 
particular seller’s products Will be amendably inserted into 
a seller’s sample template that Will be available upon log in 
and Which is partially pre completed With that standard 
information. This pre-completion facilities entry of indi 
vidual items and speeds the input process. 

[0048] As in many database templates, each record Will 
comprise a plurality of ?elds, each ?eld representing a 
speci?c type of information relevant to each piece of equip 
ment or service. Using the oil ?eld products and services 
industry as an example, casing pipe of various siZes, Wall 
thicknesses, and thread speci?cations may be usual products 
exchanged. Therefore, each of these three characteristics 
may be provided a ?eld Wherein the speci?cs about an item 
being entered are described. For uniformity, When a limited 
number of possibilities is appropriate for a ?eld entry, those 
possibilities may be made displayable in “drop-doWn” 
menus common to databases. Once the sellers’ information 
has been input, it is the host system’s purpose to make it 
available in suitable format to potential buyers of the prod 
ucts and services. 

[0049] Once a buyer has been authoriZed and permitted 
access to a buyers domain 40 of the exchange system, a 
similarly customiZed template Will optionally be provided. 
The template, hoWever, is used by the buyer for making 
selection criteria entries. Apartially completed template may 
be displayed to a buyer upon his or her log in that has certain 
pre-?lled ?elds designated by the individual buyer When he 
or she subscribes to the system. An example Would be a 
subscribing buyer Who only supplies casing pipe for the 
drilling of oil Wells. In that instance, the buyer Would desire 
to have pre-?lled ?elds that automatically specify his search 
criteria to be limited to tubing casing. If there are predomi 
nate features that are more often than not required by a 
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buyer, those indications may also be pre-?lled. Generally, 
anything that can be pre-?lled and not repetitively typed Will 
be desirable to a buyer. 

[0050] Once the buyer logs into the information exchange 
system he or she is recognized by the host based on the 
entered identi?er and a pre-?lled selection criteria template 
is made available for further customiZation before a search 
of the sellers’ inventories is executed by the database. It is 
also possible that the format for display of the buyer’s listing 
may be customiZed for a particular buyer based on his or her 
recurring needs. For instance, all casing pipe may be con 
sidered to be fungible, therefore it is not necessary for the 
buyer to knoW hoW many different sellers such pipe avail 
able. 

[0051] After the buyer listing 44 indicating product and 
service availability meeting the buyer’s speci?ed criteria is 
displayed, the buyer revieWs the same and makes decisions 
based thereon. It may be that a purchase decision is made 
and the transaction is initiated Within the host system. Based 
upon the degree of control retained by the host over such 
sale transactions, the tWo parties may be permitted to deal 
directly through the host system. Alternatively, the host may 
remain an intermediary Who conveys messages. In each 
case, the transaction may be electronically processed 
through the several physical connections established 
betWeen the buyer and seller by Way of the interface of the 
host system. Transaction that are controlled by the host may 
be tracked, administered, and charged for. It is possible that 
the host Will charge transactional service fees that are unit 
based per transaction or proportionally based on such things 
as selling price and quantities. Alternatively, a seller may be 
assessed a fee based upon the amount of inventory main 
tained on the host’s system. This type of pricing, hoWever, 
Will be more suitable to asset management systems, a use 
Which is detailed herein beloW. 

[0052] In practice, the present invention provides signi? 
cant bene?ts to both sellers and buyers in that access may be 
achieved from any remote location 21, 22, 23, 24, 41, 42, 43 
at Which the buyer or seller can make suitable connections 
to the Internet. Most often, this Will be accomplished 
through the buyers or sellers regular Internet access pro 
vider. This, hoWever, is not a limitation in that the Website 
of the host is “blind” to the avenue through Which access is 
sought, other than that such access comes through the 
expected Internet netWork to the host site. 

[0053] The particulars under Which the information 
exchange system is administered Will be controlled by the 
host though appropriate programming . It is anticipated that 
exemplary exchange systems described herein may be 
altered in any number of Ways to better facilitate exchanges 
betWeen different parties for relevant product and service 
classi?cations Which have been designated herein as 
domains. 

EXAMPLE OF AN ASSET MANAGEMENT 
UTILIZATION 

[0054] As described herein above and illustrated in FIG. 
3, an asset manager 70 may desire to out-source substan 
tially all overhead associated With in-house information 
management facilities. The above described system provides 
a superior solution for such a manager With very little 
amendment to the procedures and programming described in 
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the example immediately above. In the instance of a large 
corporation, there may be Widely spread and remote loca 
tions from Which users 81, 82 need to revieW available 
inventories 75 of assets and services displayed in user 
listings 77 Within their particular organiZation. Because it is 
anticipated that the speci?c domain Will be accessed by 
users Within the same organiZations, the partitions otherWise 
provider betWeen buyers and sellers may be relaxed. At the 
same time, hoWever, they may be desirably maintained so 
that strict controls are made available to the asset manager. 
Like the example above regarding oil ?eld products and 
services, a World Wide oil?eld service company may have 
similar needs to a market Wherein a plurality of sellers and 
buyers operate. In such a case, the administrator or manager 
of the assets Will act as a uni?ed “seller” of product and 
service available Within the organiZation and users through 
out the company Will act as “buyers” Who can revieW assets 
currently oWned by the company before going outside the 
company to purchase items. 

[0055] The bene?ts of using such systems are obvious. 
Not only does it stop the overhead charges to the asset 
administrator by removing the need for physical computer 
space and capabilities, but it also out-sources programming 
personnel Who Would otherWise be required to maintain an 
in-house system. Still further, the superior exchange of 
information that Will be experienced Within the organiZation 
Will be re?ected in loWer costs and better utiliZation of 
assets. As mentioned herein above, the host provider of the 
information exchange system Will most likely charge a user 
fee that may not be transactionally based, but more closely 
associated With the volume of inventory maintained in the 
management system. 

[0056] Each of these embodiments of the present inven 
tion are vieWed as information exchange systems that may 
be suited for any product or service Wherein information is 
desired in an easy to comprehend format by either (1) asset 
managers and users of the inventoried properties or (2) a 
plurality of purchasers and a plurality of sellers Who desire 
access to a focused marketing medium for the products and 
services in Which each is interested. Based upon the descrip 
tions contained herein, the limits upon the information 
management system and its applications are vieWed as being 
almost Without bound and capable of providing great bene?t 
to all participating users. 

[0057] Information management systems in the form of 
automated and independently accessible inventory informa 
tion exchange systems and their methods of use have been 
described herein. These and other variations Which Will be 
appreciated by those skilled in the art are Within the intended 
scope of this invention as claimed beloW. As previously 
stated, detailed embodiments of the present invention are 
disclosed herein; hoWever, it is to be understood that the 
disclosed embodiments are merely exemplary of the inven 
tion that may be embodied in various forms. 

INDUSTRIAL APPLICABILITY 

[0058] The present invention ?nds utility in businesses 
and industries requiring the controlled exchange of inven 
tory information. These inventories may include both prod 
ucts and services With the management of the same being 
accomplished in any processing environment, but particu 
larly in computer settings. In a preferred embodiment, the 
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system operates on What is generally known as the Internet 
providing remote and continuous access to a plurality of 
persons desiring to sell products or services and others Who 
desire to buy the same. In an alternative embodiment, the 
present invention ?nds utility in an organiZation Wherein 
that organiZation’s complexity requires sophisticated infor 
mation management systems for controlling inventories 
Within the bound of that organiZation. 

What is claimed and desired to be secured by Letters Patent 
is as folloWs: 
1. A method for exchanging information betWeen oWners 

and potential purchasers of assets, said method comprising 
the folloWing steps: 

establishing an information management system, said 
information management system being Internet based 
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and having information processing and storage capa 
bilities and electronic access that permits potential 
purchasers to electronically access said information 
management system for revieWing available assets 
listed in said information management system; 

granting electronic access to said information manage 
ment system to potential purchasers of assets and 
providing a searching capability to such potential pur 
chasers for searching an available asset listing using 
criteria speci?ed by the potential purchaser; and 

compiling a purchaser’s listing of assets from said asset 
listing for said potential purchaser based on the poten 
tial purchaser’s search criteria. 

* * * * * 


